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February 6, 2019 

 

Sheriff Neil Warren 

Cobb County Sheriff’s Office 

185 Roswell Street NE 

Marietta, GA 30090 

 

Via Certified Mail and E-mail  

 

Re: Unconstitutional Censorship on Sheriff Neil Warren’s Government Facebook Page  

 

Dear Sheriff Warren: 

 

Our democracy thrives when people can freely criticize elected officials so that the 

people may best determine whether they should remain in office. The American Civil Liberties 

Union of Georgia (ACLU-GA) writes on behalf of James Herndon, a Cobb County resident and 

former Sergeant at the Cobb County Sheriff’s Office, who was blocked from posting any 

comments on Cobb County’s official government Facebook page (@neil.warren.58). According 

to Sergeant Herndon, he posted a comment on the county’s government Facebook page last 

September asserting that the food that your office was selling at a county fair came from an old 

prison unit that was heavily infested with rats. He reports that his comment was deleted and that 

he was blocked in response to this post.  

 

Under the First Amendment, government officials cannot, using taxpayer resources, open 

a government social media page up to public comment and then censor those comments or 

people that they do not like. Your Facebook page is clearly being used for government purposes, 

because it publicizes and promotes the work of your office.1 It then allows some constituents—

those that are designated Friends—to post comments in response to your public posts, while 

blocking other constituents who are not designated Friends. See Exhibit A. This virtually 

guarantees that the only comments being posted on the county’s government social media page 

will be positive; indeed, the comments on your page appear to be nothing but praise.  

 

Courts have been unanimous in ruling that targeted censorship on government social 

media pages otherwise open for public comment is a violation of the First Amendment, 

regardless of the government official’s position. Indeed, these court rulings have been issued 

against city officials, county officials, state legislators, a governor, and even the President of the 

United States. See Price v. City of New York, 2018 WL 3117507 (S.D.N.Y. June 25, 2018); 

Davison v. Randall, --- F.3d ----, 2019 WL 114012 (4th Cir. Jan. 9, 2019); One Wisconsin Now 

                                                        
1 Your Facebook page is also advertised as an official page of the Sheriff’s Office on your YouTube channel. See 

https://www.youtube.com/channel/UC6rrsivwDZ-X9HuhJQT5I-A/about. But even if it were not so advertised, the 

content of your Facebook page is clearly intended for a government purpose. 
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v. Kremer, 2019 WL 266292 (W.D. Wis. Jan. 18, 2019); Leuthy v. LePage, 2018 WL 4134628 

(D. Me. Aug. 29, 2018); Knight First Amendment Inst. v. Trump, 302 F. Supp. 3d 541 (S.D.N.Y. 

2018).  

 

Your office’s apparent censorship practices also incur significant legal liability. Lawsuits 

over Facebook censorship has resulted in payments ranging from $31,000 to $65,000.2 

 

 As social media becomes more integral to the political process and public discourse, 

government officials must not engage in any form of viewpoint censorship in violation of the 

First Amendment. As the Supreme Court of the United States has recently said, “[i]t is 

cyberspace—the ‘vast democratic forums of the Internet’ in general, and social media in 

particular,” that is “the most important place[] . . . for the exchange of views” in the modern era. 

Packingham v. North Carolina, 137 S. Ct. 1730, 1735 (2017).  

For these reasons, we ask that you allow any member of the public to post comments on 

your page (not just prescreened “Friends”). We further recommend that you create two Facebook 

profiles: one for government purposes and one for personal purposes. A social media page used 

for government purposes cannot selectively prevent certain segments of the population from 

posting comments while allowing others to do so. You are, however, free to block whomever 

you want on your personal social media page. 

 

The ACLU of Georgia is also happy to work with you offline on a social media policy 

that is consistent with the First Amendment. Just last year, we worked cooperatively with the 

Wilcox County Sheriff’s Office on formulating a social media policy that passes constitutional 

muster. We welcome the opportunity to do the same with your office. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

 
 

Sean J. Young 

Legal Director 

ACLU of Georgia 

                                                        
2 See http://www.hawaiifreepress.com/ArticlesMain/tabid/56/ID/12959/HPD-Ordered-to-Pay-31K-over-Censored-

Facebook-Comments.aspx; http://www.baltimoresun.com/news/maryland/politics/bs-md-aclu-hogan-facebook-

20180402-story.html.  



 

 

 

 

EXHIBIT A 






